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On April 19, 2023, LA County Planning staff (“Staff”) received a letter from Robert and Holly 
Scapa, neighbors of the Project Site, regarding the above Project (Exhibit A-1).  It states that 
the existing paved driveway accessing the Project Site was illegally paved in or about the year 
2000 and, to their knowledge, has never been legalized.  It also asks that the applicant 
dedicate a public trail easement across their property, following the path of an existing 
informal trail.  This trail, visible in aerial photographs, follows the applicant’s proposed 
driveway, then runs south, eventually connecting to the proposed Lost Canyon Trail 
approximately 820 feet beyond the applicant’s property line.    Lastly, the letter asks why the 
applicant is allowed to develop a property of 9.9 acres without a Variance when the minimum 
required lot size for the R-C-20 (Rural Coastal – 20 Acre Minimum Required Lot Area) Zone 
is 20 acres.   
 
The letter is correct that the access road was paved in or about the year 2000.  While there is 
no record of a CDP for paving being issued at that time, Staff’s understanding is that the 
portion of the paved driveway serving the Project Site was retroactively authorized in 2007 by 
CDP 4-05-006 (see “Previous Cases” section of the initial Staff Report).  Staff is currently 
conducting further research into Coastal Commission documents to confirm this 
authorization.   
 
Staff recognizes the importance of requiring trail easements when they are warranted.  
However, the County Department of Parks and Recreation did not request a dedicated trail 
easement and no existing or proposed trails cross the applicant’s property.  In addition, a 
dedicated trail easement would not provide direct access to any public street or trail.  Instead, 
the proposed Lost Canyon Trail will intersect with the existing access road approximately 600 
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feet to the south, with a proposed access path to Mulholland Highway 2,000 feet to the 
northeast.  Therefore, an alternative access path to the trail in such proximity is not a high 
priority, especially when it would be routed less than 60 feet from the proposed residence.  
 
Lastly, the subject property was lawfully created at its current size of 9.9 acres prior to the 
adoption of the R-C-20 zoning in 2014.   The lawful creation of the subject property is 
documented in a Certificate of Compliance from 1976 (CC 6212).  The Project Site’s previous 
zoning was A-1-1 (Light Agricultural – One Acre Minimum Required Lot Area).  Therefore, it 
may be legally developed without a Variance. 
 
Staff’s recommendation for approval of the Project remains unchanged.  For questions or 
additional information, please contact Tyler Montgomery at 
tmontgomery@planning.lacounty.gov.  
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